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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




              April 10, 2013     
Present:  Commissioners Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Accountant Johnson.  

Also present: Commissioner Christie via teleconference

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.
MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 26, 2012.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 29, 2012 AS MODIFIED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly notified the Board that Jay Willets is still out due to an injury. Workmen’s Comp is doing an independent standard investigation.

Kim Buckingham has expressed interest in purchasing the Station Avenue land to be declared surplus after moving into our new facilities (including standing garages).  
Due to several votes anticipated during the meeting involving money, Mr. Kelly mentioned that at the end of the meeting, he will be recommending a transfer to offset high power costs in February and March of this year of $100k from the Select fund and $100k from the Rate Stabilization fund.

Mr. Kelly explained that the current forecast for LMP’s (Locational Marginal Prices) for the rest of this year and into the next is 20% higher than the forecast that generated the budget back in December of 2012.  At the present time he does not recommend any purchases, however, he will be analyzing the possibility of raising the percent of power that we lock into to 90% for next winter. 
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that he and Foreman Finch were doing a cost benefit and reliability analysis for purchasing new transformers compared to the current practice of purchasing rebuilt transformers.  
16 new poles were installed and 5 poles were removed since the last meeting.  A total of 81 poles have been installed year to date.
Cash on hand is down.
KWh sales for March were up 4.12% for 2013.  

Since it is springtime, the number of Dig Safes has been high.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report.  There were four call-outs and two outages since the last meeting.  
PILOT
Mr. Kelly stated that, since we normally pay the Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) to the Town annually in May or June, we should take a vote tonight or at the next meeting regarding the PILOT.  Mr. Kelly informed the Board that Town Manager Haddad wanted to address the Light Board before they make a decision.  The Board did not think his input would change their position to use the PILOT to send a message to the Board of Selectmen that things need to change regarding the burdens caused by Town Boards.  Mr. Lindemer suggested 15k.  Mr. Hersh agreed with10k for the Town and 5K for police dispatch.  
Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO REDUCE THE PILOT (PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES) TO 15K WITH 5K TO POLICE DISPATCH AND 10K TO THE TOWN WITH A FOOTNOTE STATING THAT THE PILOT WAS REDUCED TO RECOVER SOME OF THE UNNESSARY EXPENDITURES OF RATE PAYERS FUNDS DUE TO THE ACTIONS OF TOWN BOARDS.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

GRANT
Mr. Kelly handed out a Cost Breakdown of Infrastructures Requests that was presented to him by Ms. Kerry Clery of the Groton Dunstable Regional School District.  The estimate is based on a bid done by the same contractor who did the wireless network last year at the high school.  Mr. Hersh thought the costs and number of nodes looked too high.  Mr. Lindemer mentioned that a work group was being formed to evaluate the actual needs.   Mr. Hersh didn’t believe the rate payers should be paying for this.  Mr. Christie thought that giving the grant would be a nice thing to do in support of the School District and the Town.                Mr. Lindemer agreed.  He thought that the ratepayers would support helping the school; helping the town with its credit rating; and avoiding a tax increase.  The downside was the danger of setting precedent.  It needed to be understood that Groton Electric had a small windfall of some extra funds and that this would be an exceptional circumstance.                Mr. Hersh was still concerned that it does not benefit all of our ratepayers.  Mr. Kelly mentioned that it would be a political plus.  He reminded the Commissioners that the financing plan for the Infrastructure Request would be proposed at Town Meeting so if any funds were going to be offered the vote should take place tonight.  Mr. Lindemer concurred that the costs did appear too high.  He suggested $100k instead of the requested $120k.  
Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO GIVE A $100K GRANT TO THE GROTON DUNSTABLE REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT FOR WIRELESS INFRASTRUCTURE.

After further discussion the motion was seconded and TWO VOTED IN FAVOR AND ONE IN ABSTENTION.

SUBSTATION RFP
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that we received four proposals for the Substation RFP for the fourth circuit hardware.  The two most favorable bids were from Hamby Young through Wesco Distribution at $54,260 and Tatman Associates out of Ohio for $53,160.  The other two proposals came in at $69 K and $79K.  After careful review by our engineer, it was decided that Tatman Associates met all our requirements and had the lowest bid.  Mr. Kelly recommended that we award the contract for the substation equipment to Tatman Associates for a cost not to exceed $54,000.  

Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO AWARD THE CONTRACT FOR SUBSTATION HARDWARE TO TATMAN ASSOCIATES AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $54,000.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGEMENT OF OPEB TRUST
The Net OPEB obligation was $452,728 at year end and our liability increases about $13k per month.  As the funding of the trust occurs, the monthly liability will decrease.
Mr. Kelly had two recommendations:

1.) GELD begin making a monthly contribution of $13k through MMWEC power bills beginning in April
2.)  GELD should pay down ½ our liability in May and the other half after we move into the new facilities.
After some discussion Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO BEGIN MAKING A MONTHLY CONTRIBUTION OF 13K BEGINNING IN APRIL WITH THE MMWEC POWER BILLS.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After further discussion, the Board agreed that they would not do anything at this time in regard to the 2nd recommendation.  They would monitor the cash flow over the next few months first.

SALARY/BENEFITS

Mr. Kelly pointed out that the inflation rate for 2012 averaged 2.1% and that the inflation rate for February was officially 2%.   He relayed that Town Hall received a 2.0% increase for 2013 plus performance increases ranging from 0% to 2%.  Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet showing the approximate salaries of comparable municipalities.  When factoring in our high productivity and reliability, Mr. Kelly believes GELD performs above the average and deserves to be compensated accordingly.  He recommended, that the health premium coverage drop from 87.5% to 85% with a 3.5% increase in wages, or keep the health pay the same with a 2.9% increase in wages.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer suggested keeping the co-pay the same with a 3.0% wage increase.  It was decided that the Board would take a look at the health premium next year. 
Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO INCREASE WAGES BY 3% ACROSS THE BOARD AND MAINTAIN THE CURRENT HEALTH PAY OF 87.5%.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
Mr. Kelly conveyed that the Design Review Committee meeting he attended with our architects went well.

Mr. Kelly advised the commissioners that he has come up with a couple of possibilities  in reference to the temporary office facilities that will be required while the new building is being built:  a double wide trailer or  renting 11 Station Avenue.  The trailer would cost about 28k for 12 months including delivery setup and weekly porta pottie service.  11 Station Avenue would cost $21,600 for 12 months ($1,600 per month plus ½ the cost of an electrical upgrade that would be needed) . In addition to being less expensive - the house is larger, has real bathrooms and a kitchen.   We can also lease it on a month to month basis. The Town permitting process appears to be equally tedious for either facility.
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO SUPPORT AND AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO RENT

 11 STATION AVENUE AS TEMPORARY QUARTERS DURING THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE NEW BUILDING.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

TRENDS STRATEGY
Mr. Lindemer spoke of his family’s annual tradition of traveling around Town viewing the Christmas lights.  He suggested that we sponsor a home lighting decoration contest in Town. We could also sell LED lighting for Holiday decorations.  This would increase the off peak sales.  He recommended judging in multiple categories and offering some kind of reward for the winners.  Another possibility would be to have a tree decorating competition of different groups in Town.
Mr. Lindemer also suggested offering a special off peak power rate for people owning plug in electric cars.  We could advise local hybrid plug-in car dealers of Groton’s low Time-Of-Use (TOU) rates, for Groton buyers. Mr. Lindemer conveyed that the hybrid Prius was delivering over 60 miles traveled on a charge.   After some discussion, it was decided that the details should be worked out for different rate scenarios especially if the customer needed a separate meter for house and car to take advantage of the TOU rates.
Mr. Christie suggested having a charging station on our new facility.  Mr. Kelly didn’t think that was a good idea.  Mr. Lindemer agreed that the cars can be charged at home and that all electric cars were not selling well. Mr. Hersh advised that the electric cars in New England were not as popular due to the heat needed in winter.  The hybrids, however, were selling pretty well and becoming more popular.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly advised the Board that we may have obtained closure on the Natural Heritage issue.  There is an option being looked at that may meet the needs for the Town sports fields and a solar farm.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the current power supply conditions.  Because he believes natural gas prices will continue to drop, he did not make any power purchase recommendations at this time.  He believes that the companies holding onto their gas supplies will at some point in the near future release their gas and at that time the prices should drop.  Mr. Hersh suggested that if prices drop in April and May that we could buy then.

MONEY TRANSFER
The Board decided to wait until next month to monitor our cash position before deciding if it was prudent to transfer money.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
No new business.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 13, 2013 at 6:30 p.m. immediately following the GEC meeting.  
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:21p.m.






Respectfully submitted,














             Elaine Johnson
                                                 Accountant
